### BAHRAINISLAMICBANKB.S.C.

### **CORPORATE GOVERNANCE POLICY**



### Bahrain Islamic Bank B.S.C. (BisB) Corporate Governance Policy



### Table of Contents

1.	INTRODUCTION	3
2.	DEFINITIONS	4
3.	EXCEPTIONS TO CBB'S CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REGULATIONS	6
4.	THE BOARD - ROLE AND RESPONSIBILITIES	6
5.	DECISION MAKING PROCESS	9
6.	INDEPENDENCE OF JUDGMENT	11
7.	REPRESENTATION OF ALL SHAREHOLDERS	12
8.	DIRECTOR'S ACCESS TO INDEPENDENT ADVICE	13
9.	OVERSIGHT OF SENIOR MANAGEMENT	14
10.	COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD	
11.	ORGANISATION AND ASSESSMENT OF THE BOARD	16
12.	PERSONAL ACCOUNTABILITY	17
13.	CORPORATE ETHICS, CONFLICTS OF INTEREST AND CODE OF CONDUCT	18
14.	AVOIDANCE OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST	19
15.	DISCLOSURE OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	
16.	DISCLOSE OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST TO SHAREHOLDERS	21
17.	AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER	
18.	AC RESOURCES AND AUTHORITY	23
19.	AC PERFORMANCE EVALUATION	23
20.	CEO AND CFO CERTIFICATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
21.	NOMINATION, REMUNERATION, GOVERNANCE AND SUSTAINABILITY COMMITTEE	
22.	NRGSC CHARTER	
23.	NRGSC PERFORMANCE AND EVALUATION	
24.	BOARD NOMINATION TO SHAREHOLDERS	
25.	ESTABLISHMENT OF MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE	
26.	ESTABLISHMENT OF MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE	
27.	TITLES, AUTHORITIES, DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES	
28.	COMPLIANCE	
29.	INTERNAL AUDIT	
30.	RISK MANAGEMENT	
31.	INDEPENDENT RISK MANAGEMENT FUNCTION AND CHIEF RISK OFFICER	
32.	BOARD RISK & COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE	
33.	ROLE OF BOARD AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT	
34.	COMMUNICATION BETWEEN BOARD AND SHAREHOLDERS	
35.	CONDUCT OF SHAREHOLDERS' MEETING	
36.	DIRECT SHAREHOLDER COMMUNICATION	
37.	CONTROLLERS	
38.	CORPORATE GOVERNANCE DISCLOSURE	
39.	DISCLOSURE UNDER THE COMPANY LAW AND CBB Rule Book and Listing Rules	
40.	BOARD'S RESPONSIBILITY FOR DISCLOSURE	
41.	DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS IN THE ANNUAL REPORT	
42.	DISCLOSURES TO SHAREHOLDERS	
43.	PRINCIPLES OF BUSINESS	43



### **Document Control**

Document Name	Corporate Governance Policy
Document Owner	Head of Governance
Document Version	System Generated
Approving Authority	Board of Directors (BoD, the Board)

### **Document Approval**



#### 1. INTRODUCTION

The Board of Directors (the "Board") of Bahrain Islamic Bank B.S.C. (the "Bank" or "BisB") is responsible for overseeing the Bank's management and business affairs and makes all major policy decisions of the Bank. The Board has adopted Corporate Governance Policy (the "Policy") to ensure compliance with the regulatory requirements. The Policy, together with the Bank's Code of Conduct, Articles and Memorandum of Association and the charters of Board, the Audit Committee, the Executive Committee, the Nomination, Remuneration, Governance & Sustainability Committee, the Board Risk & Compliance Committee, Board Independent Committee and the Shari'a Supervisory Board, provide the authority and practices for governance of the Bank.

#### 2. DEFINITIONS

**Approved Person(s)** - Persons undertaking certain functions in relation to CBB licensees require prior CBB approval. These functions (called controlled functions) include board members and those occupying executive positions. The controlled functions regime supplements the licensing regime by ensuring that key persons involved in the running of banks are fit and proper. Those authorised by the CBB to undertake controlled functions are called Approved Persons.

**Audit Committee (AC)** – A Board Committee consisting of at least three directors of whom majority must be independent.

**Auditor -** The firm/partnership charged with carrying out the audit of a licensee and its partners, directors and managers.

**Conflict of Interest -** A situation when a person or an entity has competing professional or personal obligations to other parties in a financial transaction (e.g. underwriting a securities transaction and simultaneously advising clients whether to buy the security or not) or in ongoing financial relationships (e.g. when a bank has a director of one of its major borrowers on its board), or personal or financial interests that would make it difficult to fulfil his duties fairly.

**Director** - A person who acts in the capacity of director of a firm (whether appointed or not, or whether titled director or not). In the case of a sole trader, unincorporated body or partnership, a person directing its affairs, or a partner (of a partnership). Directors are a controlled function.

**Executive Committee (EC) –** A Board committee consisting of at least three directors.

**Executive Director -** Means a director who is an officer or employee, or is otherwise involved in day-to-day management, of either:

- The Bank;
- Another company which is a controller of the Bank;
- Another company of which the Bank is a controller; or
- Another company which is controlled by a controller of the Bank.

In this definition, the word "company" which is a controller of the Bank excludes sovereigns such as government owned entities and government ministries.

**Fiduciary -** A legal entity that is authorised to manage assets on behalf of a third party. Fiduciaries include asset management entities such as pension funds and other collective investment vehicles.

**Independent Director -** An 'Independent Director' is a Director whom the Board has specifically determined has no material relationship which could affect his independence of judgment, taking

## Bahrain Islamic Bank B.S.C. (BisB) Corporate Governance Policy



into account all known facts. The Board should consider that, although a particular Director meets the formal requirements, he may not be independent owing to specific circumstances of the person or the Bank, ownership structure of the Bank, or for any other reason. In addition to the minimum conditions set by the CBB, the Board's assessment to a director's independence should be in a good faith and after diligent review and full discussion.

**Insider Trading -** the activity which is in summary:

- a) The offence of which an individual is guilty if he / she has information as an insider and:
- i In the circumstances described in (b), he / she deals in securities that are price-affected securities in relation to the information; or
- ii He / she encourages another person to deal in securities that are (whether or not that other knows it) price affected securities in relation to the information, knowing or having reasonable cause to believe that the dealing would take place in the circumstances mentioned in (b); or
- iii He /she discloses the information, otherwise than in the proper performance of the functions of his / her employment, office or profession, to another person; and
- b) The circumstances referred to in (a) are that the acquisition or disposal in question occurs on a regulated market, or that the person dealing relies on a professional intermediary or is himself / herself acting as a professional intermediary.

**Nomination, Remuneration, Governance & Sustainability Committee (NRGSC) –** A Board committee compromising of at least three non-executive directors of whom majority must be independent.

Non-Executive Director - Means any director who is not an Executive Director.

**Board Risk & Compliance Committee (BRCC) –** A board committee compromising of at least three directors of whom majority must be independent.

**Senior Manager/Management -** Refers to individuals occupying the position of CEO or Head of Function.

**Shareholders -** a) In relation to a share which is represented by a bearer certificate, the person who holds the certificate; b) in relation to a share that is not represented by a bearer certificate, the person whose name is entered on the register in relation to the share.

**Shari'a Board or Shari'a Supervisory Board -** An independent body of specialised jurists who, collectively, are entrusted with the duty of directing, reviewing and supervising the activities of the Bank in order to ensure that they are in compliance with Islamic Shari'a rules and principles.



## 3. EXCEPTIONS TO CBB'S CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REGULATIONS

The Bank is required to comply with the High-Level Controls (HC) Module of the CBB Rulebook. The HC Module contains both

- a) Rules; and
- b) Guidance:

Rules must be complied with and the Bank is also expected to comply with the *Guidance* or explain its non-compliance in the Annual Report.

#### 4. THE BOARD - ROLE AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The Bank must be headed by an effective, collegial and informed Board of Directors ("The Board"). All Directors must understand the Board's role and responsibilities under the Legislative Decree No.21 of 2001 promulgating the Commercial Companies Law, as amended (Commercial Companies Law), and the Resolution No. 6 of 2002 with respect to the Executive Regulation of the Commercial Companies Law, as amended (Executive Regulation), the CBB Rulebook including the High-Level Controls Module (the HC Module) and any other laws or regulations that may govern their responsibilities from time to time. In particular:

- a) The Board's role as distinct from the role of the shareholders (who elect the Board and whose interests the Board serves) and the role of officers (whom the Board appoints and oversees); and
- b) The Board's fiduciary duties and other duties of care, candour and loyalty to the Bank and its shareholders in accordance with local laws and regulations.

#### 1. The Board's role and responsibilities include but are not limited to:

- a) The overall business performance and strategy and business plan for the Bank;
- b) Actively engaging in the affairs of the Bank, keeping up with material changes in the Bank's business and external environment and acting in a timely manner to protect the long-term interests of the Bank;
- c) Approving the annual and interim financial statements and causing them to be prepared accurately to disclose the Bank's financial position; Establishing along with senior management and the CRO of the Bank, the Bank's risk appetite, considering the Bank's strategy, competitive and regulatory landscape, the Bank's long-term interests, risk exposure and ability to manage risk effectively, and oversee the Bank's adherence to the risk appetite statement, risk policy and risk limits;
- d) Monitoring management performance;
- e) Convening and preparing the agenda for shareholder meetings;
- f) Monitoring conflicts of interest and preventing abusive related party transactions;
- g) Assuring equitable treatment of shareholders including minority shareholders; and
- h) Establishing the objectives of the Bank.

#### 2. As a minimum, the Board must:

- a) Approve and oversee the development of the Bank's s strategy, business plans and budget and monitor their implementation;
- b) Adopt and review the management structure and responsibilities:
- c) Approve and oversee the implementation of the Bank's governance framework, risk management framework and all policies. The Board must also review the relevant parts of these frameworks and key controls in the event a new business activity is considered or there are material changes to the Bank's size, complexity, business strategy, markets, regulatory requirements, or occurrence of major failure of controls;



- d) Ensure that adequate systems, controls, process and procedures are implemented by the Bank's senior management in line with the Board's approved policies;
- e) Ensure that the Bank has adequate processes to ensure full compliance with the requirements of the CBB Law, other relevant laws and the pertinent rulebooks;
- f) Ensure that the Bank has a robust finance function responsible for accounting and financial data:
- g) Ensure that the risk management, compliance and internal audit functions are properly positioned, staffed and resourced to carry out their responsibilities, independently, objectively, and effectively;
- h) h) Ensure that the senior management of the Bank maintains an effective and transparent relationship with the Central Bank of Bahrain (CBB);
- i) Actively oversee, with the assistance and advice of the Nomination, Remuneration, Governance and Sustainability Committee, the Bank's remuneration system's design and operation for approved persons and material risk-takers and monitor and review executive compensation and assess whether it is aligned with the Bank's remuneration policy;
- j) Consider the legitimate interests of depositors, shareholders and other stakeholders in their decision making process;
- k) Set and adhere to corporate values that create expectations that the business of the Bank must be conducted in a legal, professional and ethical manner, and oversee the adherence to such values by the Directors, senior management and other staff; and
- Promote risk awareness within a strong risk culture, convey the Board's expectation that it does not support risk-taking beyond its risk appetite and risk limits as set by the Board, and that all staff are responsible for ensuring that the Bank operates within the established risk appetite and risk limits.
- m) Actively oversee, with the assistance and advise of the Remuneration Committee, the remuneration system's design and operation for approved persons and material risk-takers and monitor and review executive compensation and assess whether it is aligned with the licensee's remuneration policy, risk culture and risk appetite; and
- n) The strategy, business plan, policies, risk governance framework, corporate values and corporate governance framework of each subsidiary must align with group strategy and policies, and the subsidiary Board must make necessary adjustments where a group policy conflicts with an applicable legal or regulatory provision or prudential rule or would be detrimental to the sound and prudent management of the subsidiary.
- o) Material risk-bearing subsidiaries and overseas branches must be captured by the bankwide risk management system and must be part of the overall risk governance framework.
- 3. The directors are responsible both individually and collectively for performing the responsibilities outlined above. Although the Board may delegate certain functions to committees or management, but it may not delegate its ultimate responsibility including to ensure that an adequate, effective, comprehensive, and transparent corporate governance framework is in place.
- 4. In its strategy review process as mentioned in (3a) above the Board must:
  - a) Review the Bank's business plans and the inherent level of risk in these plans;
  - b) Assess the adequacy of capital to support the business risks of the Bank;
  - c) Set performance objectives; and
  - d) Oversee major capital expenditures, divestitures and acquisitions.
- 5. The Bank must submit to the CBB for tis review their proposed strategy and any major changes to them.
- 6. The Board should have effective policies and processes in place for:

## Bahrain Islamic Bank B.S.C. (BisB) Corporate Governance Policy



- a) Approving budgets, reviewing performance against those budgets and key performance indicators; and
- b) The management of the Bank's compliance risk and internal audit.
- 7. Board members must understand their oversight and corporate governance role and be able to exercise sound, objective judgement about the affairs of the Bank.
- 8. The Bank must have a written appointment agreement with each Director, which provides for the Directors'
  - a) powers, duties, responsibilities, and accountabilities;
  - b) the term.
  - c) the time commitment envisaged,
  - d) the committee assignment (if any);
  - e) remuneration.
  - f) expenses reimbursement entitlement; and
  - g) access to independent legal or other professional advice at the expense of the Bank when needed to discharge their responsibility as a director.
- 9. The Board is responsible for ensuring that the systems and controls framework, including the Board structure and organisational structure of the Bank, is appropriate for the Bank's business and associated risks.
- 10. The Board must establish an adequate organisational structure that promotes accountability and transparency and facilitates effective decision-making and good governance throughout the Bank. This includes clarity on the role, authority and responsibility of the various positions within senior management, including that of the Chief Executive Officer (**CEO**).
- 11. The Board must regularly assess the systems and controls framework of the Bank. In its assessments, the Board must demonstrate to the CBB that:
  - a) The Bank's operations, individually and collectively, are measured, monitored and controlled by appropriate, effective and prudent risk management systems commensurate with the scope of the Bank's activities;
  - b) The Bank's operations are supported by an appropriate control environment. The compliance, risk management and financial reporting functions are adequately resourced, independent of business lines and are run by individuals not involved with the day-to-day running of the various business areas. The Board should additionally ensure that:
    - i. management develops, implements and oversees the effectiveness of comprehensive "Know Your Customer" standards, as well as on-going monitoring of accounts and transactions, in keeping with the requirements of relevant law, regulations and best practice (with particular regard to anti-money laundering measures). The control environment should maintain necessary client confidentiality measures, ensure that the privacy of the Bank is not violated, and ensure that clients' rights and assets are properly safeguarded; and
    - ii. If the Board identifies any significant issues related to the Bank's governance framework, appropriate and timely action will be taken to address any identified adverse deviations from this document or relevant CBB guidelines.
- 12. The Board must adopt a formal Board charter specifying matters, reserved to it, which may include but need not be limited to, the specific requirements and responsibilities of Directors set out in the HC Module and the Commercial Companies Law. A summary of responsibilities of the Board should be disclosed publicly, in the annual report, which is submitted to the CBB.



#### 5. DECISION MAKING PROCESS

- a) The Board must be collegial and deliberative, to gain the benefit of each individual Director's judgment and experience.
- b) The Chairperson must take an active lead in promoting mutual trust, open discussion, constructive dissent and support for decisions after they have been made.
- c) The Board must meet at least four (4) times a year to enable it to discharge its responsibilities effectively and half of all Board meetings in any financial year must be held in the Kingdom of Bahrain. All Directors must attend the meetings whenever possible.
- d) Each Board member must attend at least 75% of all Board meetings in a given financial year whether in person or virtually (if needed) to enable the Board to discharge its responsibilities effectively. Voting and attendance proxies for Board meetings are prohibited at all.

Meetings per year	75% Attendance requirement
4	3
5	4
6	5
7	5
8	6
9	7
10	8

- e) The absence of Board members at Board and committee meetings must be noted in the relevant meeting minutes. In addition, Board attendance percentage must be reported during any general assembly meeting when Board members stand for re-election (e.g. Board member XYZ attended xx% of scheduled meetings this year).
- f) In the event that a Board member has not attended at least 75% of Board meetings in any given financial year, the Bank must notify the CBB within one (1) month of its financial year end indicating which member has failed to satisfy this requirement, their level of attendance and the reason for non-attendance.
- g) The CBB shall then consider the matter and determine whether enforcement action, including disqualification of that Board member pursuant to Article 65 of the CBB Law, is appropriate.
- h) Non-Executive Directors should have free access to the Bank's management beyond that provided in Board meetings. Such access should be through the chair of the Audit Committee or CEO. The Board should make this policy known to management to alleviate any management concerns about a Director's authority in this regard. Furthermore, Board Members should step down if they are not actively participating in Board meetings. Non-attendance at Board meetings does not absolve the Board Members of their responsibilities as Directors. It is important that each individual Director should allocate adequate time and effort to discharge his responsibilities. All Directors should contribute actively to the work of the Board in order to discharge their responsibilities and should make every effort to attend Board meetings where major issues are to be discussed. Participation in Board meetings by means of video or telephone conferencing should be regarded as attendance and may be recorded as such.

## Bahrain Islamic Bank B.S.C. (BisB) Corporate Governance Policy



- The Board must maintain appropriate records of meeting minutes, including key points of discussions held, recommendations made, decisions taken and dissenting opinions (if any).
- j) The Bank is required to submit the year end quarterly PIR as an attachment to the report recording the meetings during the year by their Board of Directors annually.
- k) The Chairperson of the Board (the Chairperson) must:
- Play a critical role in promoting mutual trust, efficient functioning of the Board, open discussion, constructive dissent from decisions and constructive support for decisions after they have been made;
- m) Ensure that all Directors receive an agenda, minutes of prior meetings, and adequate background information on each agenda item in writing well before each Board meeting
- n) Ensure and promote critical and objective discussion and ensure that dissenting views can be freely expressed, discussed and recorded in the minutes of the Board meeting; and
- o) ensure that Board decisions are taken on sound and well-informed basis.
- p) The Board must comprise of individuals with a balance of skills, diversity and expertise, who individually and collectively possess the necessary qualifications to commensurate with the size, complexity and risk profile of the Bank. The Board must have a sufficient number of independent directors.
- q) The representation of women should be taken into account when forming the Board. The Bank shall comply with the requirement to disclose of membership statistics classified by gender in the Board in the Bank's annual corporate governance report.
- r) Potential Non-Executive Directors should be made aware of their duties before their nomination, particularly as to the time commitment required. The Nomination, Remuneration, Governance and Sustainability Committee should regularly review the time commitment required from each Non-Executive Director and should require each Non-Executive Director to inform the NRGSC before he accepts any Board appointments to another company.
- s) No Board member may have more than two (2) directorships of Bahrain Banks. Two (2) directorships of within the same Category (e.g. "Retail Bank") are not permitted by the CBB.
- t) Any Director should not hold more than three Directorships in public companies in Bahrain with the provision that no conflict of interest may exist, and the Board should not propose the election or reelection of any Director who does.



#### 6. INDEPENDENCE OF JUDGMENT

- a) Every Director must bring independent judgment to bear in decision-making. No individual or group of Directors should dominate the Board's decision-making and no one individual or group should have unfettered powers of decision.
- b) Executive Directors must provide the Board with all relevant business and financial information within their knowledge and must recognize that their role as a Director is different from their role as a member of management.
- c) Non-Executive Directors must be fully independent of management and must constructively scrutinize and challenge management and Executive Directors.
- d) Where there is the potential for conflict of interest, or there is a need for impartiality, the Board must assign a sufficient number of independent Board members capable of exercising independent judgment.
- e) At least half of the Board should be Non-Executive Directors and at least three (3) of those persons should be independent Directors. For so long as the Bank has a controller, at least a third (1/3) of the Board should be independent directors. The Chairperson should be an independent director.
- f) The Chairperson and/or deputy Chairperson must not be the same person as the CEO.
- g) The Chairperson must not be an Executive Director.
- h) The Board should review the independence of each Director annually in light of interests disclosed by them, and their conduct. Each independent Director shall provide the Board with all necessary and updated information for this purpose.
- i) To facilitate free and open communication among independent Directors, each Board meeting should be preceded or followed with a session at which only independent Directors are present, except as may otherwise be determined by the independent Directors themselves.
- j) Where an independent Director has served three (3) consecutive terms on the board, such director will lose their independence status and must not be classified as an Independent Director if reappointed.
- k) A CEO of an Islamic bank licensee, has resigned or retired, must not be appointed as an independent director of the same bank unless a period of three years has passed from the date of his/her resignation/ retirement. Additionally, where a CEO is terminated from his/her position, he/she must not be appointed or retained as a Board member of the same bank.



#### 7. REPRESENTATION OF ALL SHAREHOLDERS

- a) Each director must consider himself as representing all shareholders and must act accordingly. The Board must avoid having representatives of specific groups or interests within its membership and must not allow itself to become a battleground of vested interests. If the Bank has controllers or a group of controllers acting in concert, such persons shall recognize their specific responsibility to the minority shareholders as Board members and that they have responsibilities to the Bank's overall interests, regardless of who appoints them.
- b) Since the Bank has a controller, at least one-third (1/3) of the Board must be composed of independent directors. Minority shareholders must generally look to independent Directors' diligence with regards to their interests, in preference to seeking specific representation on the Board.
- c) Since the Bank has a controller, both the controller and other shareholders should be aware of controllers' specific responsibilities regarding their duty of loyalty to the Bank and conflicts of interest and also of rights that minority shareholders may have to elect specific directors under the Commercial Companies Law. The Chairperson of the Board, or other individual delegated by the Chairperson of the Board, should take the lead in explaining this with the help of the Bank's lawyers.



#### 8. DIRECTOR'S ACCESS TO INDEPENDENT ADVICE

- a) The Board must ensure, by way of formal procedures, that individual Directors have access to independent legal or other professional advice at the expense of the Bank whenever they deem it necessary to discharge their responsibilities as Directors and this must be in accordance with the Bank's policy approved by the Board.
- b) Individual directors must also have access to the Bank's corporate secretary. The corporate secretary has the responsibility for reporting to the Board on procedures of the Board. Both the appointment and removal of the corporate secretary must be a matter for the Board as a whole, and not for the CEO or any other officer.



#### 9. OVERSIGHT OF SENIOR MANAGEMENT

- a) The Board must exercise proper oversight of senior management against formal performance and remuneration standards consistent with the long-term strategic objectives and the financial soundness of the Bank. In doing so, the Board must:
- b) Meet regularly with the senior management;
  - Subject the senior management to annual performance assessment and document such assessments;
  - ii. Ensure that approved persons' collective knowledge and expertise remain appropriate given the Bank's nature of business and risk profile;
  - iii. Ensure that the senior management's actions are in full compliance with the applicable laws and regulations and consistent with the strategy, business plan and policies approved by the Bord, including risk appetite;
  - iv. Question, challenge and critically review the explanations and information provided by the senior management; and
  - v. Ensure that appropriate succession plans are in place for all approved persons within the senior management (provided that such plans are subject to review in case of any changes to approved persons within the senior management).



#### 10. COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD

- a) The Board must create specialised committees when and as such committees are needed. Objectivity and independence must be ensured by the selection of appropriate Board members in each committee and members of each committee must exercise judgment, free from any personal conflicts of interest or bias. In addition to the Audit Committee, the Risk Committee and the NRGSC, the Board may include an executive committee to review and make recommendations to the whole Board on the Bank's actions and any other committee that the Board may decide to set up as appropriate.
- b) The Board should establish a Corporate Governance Committee of at least three (3) independent members, which should be responsible for developing and recommending changes from time to time in the Bank corporate governance policy framework. The Corporate Governance Committee of the Bank is combined with the Nomination and Remuneration Committee. forming the Nomination, Remuneration, Governance and Sustainability Committee.
- c) Subject to CBB's prior approval, committees may be combined provided that no conflict of interest arises between the duties of such committees.
- d) Every committee must have a formal written charter or other instrument which sets out its roles and responsibilities, how the committee will report to the Board, what is expected of the committee's members and any tenure limits for serving on the committee.
- e) Each committee must:
  - i. have the resources and the authority necessary to discharge its duties and responsibilities, including the authority to select, retain, terminate and approve the fees of external legal, accounting or other advisors as it deems necessary;
  - ii. maintain appropriate records of their deliberations and decisions in their meeting minutes, including key points of discussions held, recommendations made, decisions taken (and update on their subsequent implementation) and dissenting opinions (if any): and
  - iii. prepare and review with the Board an annual performance evaluation of the committee and its members and must recommend to the Board any improvements deemed necessary or desirable to the committee's charter or composition. The report must be in the form of a written report presented at any regularly scheduled Board meeting.
- f) The Board should consider occasional rotation of membership and chair of the Board committees provided that doing so does not impair the collective skills, experience and effectiveness of these committees.



#### 11. ORGANISATION AND ASSESSMENT OF THE BOARD

- a) The Board must:
  - i. Structure itself in terms of leadership, size and the use of committees so as to effectively carry out its oversight role and other responsibilities. This includes ensuring that the Board has the time and means to cover all necessary subjects in sufficient depth and have a robust discussion of key issues; and
  - ii. Maintain and periodically update its governance structure, organisational rules, bylaws and other similar documents setting out its organisation, rights, responsibilities and key activities.
- b) At least annually, conduct an evaluation of its performance and the performance of each committee and each individual Director. The evaluation process will include:
  - iii. Assessing how the Board operates, in terms of the requirements of the CBB Rulebook and the Commercial Companies Law;
  - iv. Evaluating the performance of each committee in light of its specific purposes and responsibilities, which shall include review of the self-evaluations undertaken by each committee:
    - a. Reviewing each Director's work, their attendance at Board and committee meetings, their independence and their constructive involvement in discussions and decision making;
    - b. Reviewing, based on the NRGSC, the Board's current composition against its desired composition as well as committees' structures and composition in order to maintain an appropriate balance of skills, diversity and experience and for the purpose of planned and progressive refreshing of the Board; and
    - c. Recommendations for new Directors to replace long-standing members or those members whose contribution to the Board or its committees is not adequate.
- c) Where the has serious reservations about the performance or integrity of a Board member, or he ceases to be qualified, the board must take appropriate action and inform the CBB accordingly.
- d) The Board should report to the shareholders, at each annual shareholder meeting, the evaluations that have been done and report its findings through its corporate governance reporting.

#### **GOVERNANCE OF GROUP STRUCTURE**

- a) The Board's responsibilities with respect to their subsidiaries and their subsidiaries' boards of directors and senior management shall be as set out in the HC Module. The Board and senior management of the Bank in respect of the Group must be cognisant of the challenges arising from operating under complex or opaque structures, including special purpose vehicles, and must act to avoid or mitigate these by:
  - i. Avoiding setting up complicated structures that lack economic substance or business purpose:
  - ii. Having a centralised process for approving the creation of new legal entities and subsidiaries based on established criteria, including the ability to monitor and fulfil each entity's regulatory, tax, financial reporting, governance and other requirements and for the dissolution of dormant subsidiaries;
  - iii. Establishing adequate policies, procedures and processes to identify and manage all material risks arising from these structures, including lack of management transparency, operational risks introduced by interconnected and complex funding structures, intragroup exposures, trapped collateral and counterparty risk, etc. The bank must only approve structures if the material risks can be properly identified, quantified, monitored and mitigated; and



iv. Ensuring that the activities, controls and structures are subject to periodic reviews by compliance, internal audit and risk management functions as well as external audit to ensure effectiveness and consistency with Board approved strategy and policies.

#### 12. PERSONAL ACCOUNTABILITY

- a) The Bank is subject to a wide variety of laws, regulations and codes of best practice that directly affect the conduct of business. Such laws involve the Bahraini Stock Exchange Law, the Labour Law, the Commercial Companies Law, occupational health and safety, environment and pollution laws, as well as the Law, codes of conduct and regulations of the CBB.
- b) The Board sets the "tone at the top" of the Bank, playing a leading role in establishing the Bank's corporate culture and values, and has a responsibility to oversee compliance with these various requirements. The Board should ensure that the staff conduct their affairs with a high degree of integrity, taking note of applicable laws, codes and regulations. The Board shall also oversee management's role in fostering and maintaining a sound corporate and risk culture.



#### CORPORATE ETHICS, CONFLICTS OF INTEREST AND CODE OF **13.** CONDUCT

- a) Each Director must understand that under the Company Law, he/she is personally accountable to the Bank and shareholders, if he /she violates his/her legal duty of loyalty to the Bank, and that he / she can be personally sued by the Bank and the shareholders for violations.
- b) In order to promote a sound corporate culture, the Board must establish corporate values and professional standards for Approved Persons and employees. This requirement should be met by way of a documented and published code of conduct or similar document. The Board must ensure that these corporate values, professional standards and the codes of conduct it sets, together with supporting policies, are adequately communicated throughout the Bank, so that the Approved Persons and staff understand the importance of conducting business based on good corporate governance values and understand their accountabilities to the various stakeholders of the Bank. Banks' Approved Persons and staff must be informed of and be required to fulfil their fiduciary responsibilities to the Bank's stakeholders. The Board must ensure that all Directors, the senior management and other staff are aware that appropriate disciplinary or other actions will follow unacceptable behaviour, practices or transgressions.
- c) An internal code of conduct is separate from the business strategy of the Bank. A code of conduct should outline the acceptable practices that Approved Persons and staff must follow in performing their duties as well as the unacceptable practices//conduct that must be avoided. The Bank may wish to use procedures and policies to complement its codes
- d) The CBB expects that the Board and its members individually and collectively:
  - Act with honesty, integrity and care, for the best interests of the Bank, its shareholders and other stakeholders:
  - Act within the scope of their responsibilities and not participate in the day-to-day ii. management of the Bank;
  - Have a proper understanding and competence to deal with the affairs and products iii. of the Bank and devote sufficient time to their responsibilities; and
  - To independently assess and question the policies, processes and procedures of the iv. Bank, with the intent to identify and initiate management action on issues requiring improvement.
- e) The duty of loyalty mentioned above includes a duty not to use property of the Bank for his personal needs as though it was his own property, not to disclose confidential information of the Bank or use it for his personal profit, not to take business opportunities of the Bank for himself, not to compete in business with the Bank, and to serve the Bank's interest in any transactions with a company in which he has a personal interest.
- f) Approved Person should be considered to have a "personal interest" in a transaction with a company if:
  - They themselves; or i.
  - ii. A member of their family (i.e. spouse, father, mother, sons, daughters, brother or sisters); or
  - Another company of which they are a Director or controller, is a party to the iii. transaction or has a material financial interest in the transaction or are expected to derive material personal benefit from the transaction (excluding transactions and interests which are de minimis in value).



#### 14. AVOIDANCE OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST

- a) Each Approved Person must make every practicable effort to arrange his personal and business affairs to avoid a conflict of interest with the Bank.
- b) The Board must establish and disseminate to its members and management, policies and procedures for the identification, reporting, disclosure, prevention, or strict limitation of potential conflicts of interest. It is Senior Management's responsibility to implement these policies. Rules concerning connected party transactions and potential conflicts of interest may be dealt with in the code of conduct.

In particular, any decisions to enter into transactions, under which Approved Persons would have conflicts of interest that are material, should be formally and unanimously approved by the full Board. The policy must include:

- a) An Approved Person duties to:
  - i. Avoid, to the extent possible, activities which could create conflicts of interest or the appearance of conflicts of interest;
  - ii. Promptly disclose any matter that may result, or has already resulted, in a conflict of interest;
  - iii. Abstain from getting involved in or voting on any matter where they may have a conflict of interest or where their objectivity or ability to properly fulfil duties to the licensee may be compromised;
  - iv. with honesty, integrity and care for the best interests of the Bank, its shareholders and other stakeholders:
  - v. Not use property of the bank for their personal needs;
  - vi. Not misuse or misappropriate the Bank's assets or resources;
  - vii. Not disclose confidential information of the Bank or use it for personal profit or interest;
  - viii. Make every practicable effort to arrange their personal affairs to avoid a conflict of interest with the Bank:
  - ix. Not take business opportunities of the Bank for themselves; and
  - x. Absent themselves from any discussions or decision-making that involves a subject where they are incapable of providing objective advice or which involves a subject or (proposed) transaction where a conflict of interest exists.
- b) Measures of where conflict of interest may arise when serving as an approved person:
  - i. A rigorous review and approval process for approved persons to follow before they engage in certain activities (such as serving on another Board) so as to ensure that such activity will not create a conflict of interest;
  - ii. Adequate requirements that transactions with related parties must be made on an arm's length basis;
  - iii. Sufficient restrictions on and/or a robust and transparent process for the employment of relatives of approved persons;
  - iv. Requirements for properly managing and disclosing conflicts of interest that cannot be prevented;
  - v. Requirements for all approved persons to annually declare in writing all their other interests in other enterprises or activities (whether as a shareholder of above 5% of the voting capital of a company, a manager or other form of significant participation) to the Board or a designated Board committee; and
  - vi. The way in which the Board will deal with any non-compliance with the policy.

The Bank must have in place a Board approved policy with sufficient restrictions on, and / or robust and transparent processes for, the employment of relatives of Approved Persons and a summary of such policy must be disclosed in the annual report of the Bank.



#### 15. DISCLOSURE OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

- a) Each Approved Person must inform the entire Board of conflicts of interest or potential conflicts in their activities with, and commitments to other organisations as they arise. Board members must abstain from voting on the matter in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Commercial Companies Law. This disclosure must include all material facts in the case of a contract or transaction involving the Approved Person. The Approved Persons must understand that any approval of a conflicted transaction is effective only if all material facts are known to the authorising persons and the conflicted person did not participate in the decision. In any case, all Approved Persons must declare in writing all of their other interests in other enterprises or activities (whether as a shareholder of above 5% of the voting capital of a company, a manager, or other form of significant participation) to the Board (or the NRGSC or Audit Committees) on an annual basis.
- b) It is not permissible for any official, nor any member of the Board, to have any personal interest (whether directly or indirectly) in contracts and transactions to which the Bank is a party, except with the approval of the Board of Directors. If a member of the Board fails to disclose to the Board the terms of the contract or the act or transaction are unfair or harmful to the interests of the shareholders, the Bank or any of its shareholders may proceed to file its claims before the competent court to invalidate the contract or the transaction or to compel the violating member with any profit or benefit the said member earned from such engagement.
- c) The CEO or general manager of the Bank must disclose to the Board of directors any relatives of any Approved Persons a occupying controlled function within the Bank on an annual basis
- d) The Bank should have a formal procedure approved by the Board for:
  - Periodic disclosure and updating of information by each Approved Person on his actual and potential conflicts of interest;
  - ii. Advance approval by Directors or shareholders who do not have an interest in the transactions in which Banks Approved Person have a personal interest. The Board should require such advance approval in every case.

Where there is a potential for conflict of interest, or there is a need for impartiality, the Board must assign a sufficient number of independent Directors capable of exercising independent judgement to address the conflict.



#### DISCLOSE OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST TO SHAREHOLDERS 16.

a) The Bank must disclose to its shareholders in the annual report any abstention from voting motivated by a conflict of interest and must disclose to its shareholders any authorisation of a conflict of interest contract or transaction in accordance with the Commercial Companies Law.

The Board must establish an Audit Committee (AC) of at least three (3) Directors, of which the majority must be independent and have no conflict of interest with any other duties that they have...

- The AC must at a minimum: Ensure that the Bank has effective and adequate policies covering all its business activities, internal audit, financial reporting, compliance, risk management, prevention of frauds and cyber security breaches.
- Oversee the financial reporting process: ii.
- iii. Oversee and interact with the Bank's internal and external auditors;
- Review the integrity of the Bank's financial and internal controls iv.
- Review the integrity of the Bank's financial statements; ٧.
- vi. Recommend to the Board, based on a Board approved objective criteria, the appointment, remuneration, dismissal and rotation of external auditors:
- Make a determination, at least once a year, of the external auditor's independence; vii.
- Commission every five years a quality review of the effectiveness and efficiency of viii. the internal audit and compliance functions by a third-party consultant, other than the external auditor. The results of such independent review must be provided to the CBB by 30th September of the relevant year;
- Review and supervise the implementation and enforcement of the Bank's code of ix. conduct, unless such mandate is delegated to another committee such as the Nomination, Remuneration, Governance and Sustainability Committee; and
- Ensure that the Senior Management establishes and maintains an adequate and х. effective internal control systems, procedures and processes for the business of the Bank. Where the Bank has a different committee overseeing and monitoring compliance issues, then all of the above compliance-related requirements can be handled by that committee instead.
- b) The Bank must set up an effective and independent internal audit function, which reports directly to the AC.
- c) The CEO and other members of the senior management of the Bank must not be members of the AC.



#### 17. AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

- a) The AC must adopt a formal written charter, which states the duties outlined above.
- b) A member of the AC must have sufficient experience in audit practices, financial reporting, and accounting.
- c) The AC shall elect one (1) member as its chair who must:
  - i. Be independent;
  - ii. Not be the Chairperson of the Board, unless he is considered independent; and
  - iii. Not be the Chairperson of any other Board committee.
- d) The AC must meet at least four (4) times a year.
- e) The AC must meet:
  - i. external auditor at least twice per year, and
  - ii. at least once per year in the absence of any members of executive management but in the presence of the Head of Compliance, the Internal Auditor and the Chief Risk Officer (CRO).
- f) The AC shall report regularly to the Board on its activities.

#### WHISTLEBLOWERS PROGRAMME

Employees must be encouraged and be able to communicate, confidentially and without the risk of reprisal, legitimate concerns about illegal, unethical or questionable practices. This must be facilitated through a well communicated and Board approved whistleblowing policy and adequate procedures and processes, consistent with applicable laws. This includes the escalation of material concerns to the CBB. In this regard, the Board must:

- a) Have oversight of the whistleblowing policy mechanism and ensure that the senior management addresses legitimate issues that are raised;
- b) Take responsibility for ensuring that staff who raise concerns are protected from detrimental treatment or reprisals, and that their rights are not undermined;
- c) Approve and oversee how and by whom legitimate material concerns shall be investigated and addressed such as by an objective and independent internal or external body, the senior management and/or the Board itself; and
- d) Ensure that, after verifying the validity of the allegations, the person responsible for any misconduct is held accountable and is subjected to an appropriate disciplinary measures.



#### 18. AC RESOURCES AND AUTHORITY

The Audit Committee shall have the resources and authority necessary for its duties and responsibilities, including the authority to select, retain, terminate, and approve the fees of outside legal, accounting or other advisors as it deems necessary or appropriate, without seeking the approval of the Board or management. The Bank shall provide appropriate compensation for such advisors.

#### 19. AC PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

The AC shall be responsible for the preparation and review with the Board of an annual performance evaluation, which shall compare the AC's performance with its mandate, and shall recommend to the Board any improvements deemed necessary or desirable to the AC's charter. The report must be in the form of a written report provided at any regularly scheduled Board meeting.

#### 20. CEO AND CFO CERTIFICATION OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The CEO and Chief Financial Officer (CFO) must state in writing to the AC and the Board as a whole that the Bank's interim and annual financial statements present a true and fair view, in all material respects, of the Bank's financial condition and results of operations in accordance with applicable accounting standards.

### 21. NOMINATION, REMUNERATION, GOVERNANCE AND SUSTAINABILITY COMMITTEE

- a) The Board must have a Nomination, Remuneration, Governance and Sustainability Committee (NRGSC) of at least three (3) directors which will make recommendations on the Corporate Governance framework of the Bank to the Board.
- b) The NRGSC must be independent of any risk-taking function or committee. It shall meet at least twice a year and shall carry out the functions ascribed to NRGSC committees under its chart and the HC Module.
- c) The NRGSC must include only independent Directors or, alternatively, only Non-Executive Directors of whom the majority must be independent Directors.

#### 22. NRGSC CHARTER

The NRGSC must adopt a formal written charter which states the duties outlined above and related matters included in CBB guidelines including the HC Module.

#### **CORPORATE GOVERNANCE OFFICER**

The Bank must assign to one of its senior management the role of a corporate governance officer who is responsible for the tasks of verifying the Bank's compliance with corporate governance rules and regulations. The responsibilities of the corporate governance officer may be assumed by the Bank's Head of Compliance and should include, at minimum:

- a) Coordinating and following up on the Bank's compliance with corporate governance requirements:
- b) Ensuring that the Bank's corporate governance policies, their implementation and related internal controls are consistent with the regulatory and legal requirements;
- c) Working closely with the Board and/or the relevant Board committee to improve the Bank's Policy; and
- d) Reviewing the annual corporate governance disclosure to ensure that its contents are in conformity with the Bank's internal policies and the CBB rulebook requirements.

\_\_\_\_\_



#### 23. NRGSC PERFORMANCE AND EVALUATION

The NRGSC shall preview and review with the Board an annual performance evaluation, which shall compare the NRGSC's performance with the requirements and responsibilities referred to above and shall recommend to the Board any improvements deemed necessary or desirable to the NRGSC's charter. The report must be in the form of a written report provided at any regularly scheduled Board meeting.

### 24. BOARD NOMINATION TO SHAREHOLDERS

The Board must have a clear and rigorous process for identifying, assessing and selecting Board candidates. The Board and not the management must nominate the candidates for shareholders' approval. Each proposal by the Board to the shareholders for election or re-election of a Director must be accompanied by a recommendation from the Board, and a summary of the advice of the NRGSC. To be eligible for membership of the Board, Board candidates must:

- a) Possess the knowledge, skills, experience and, particularly in the case of non-executive directors, independence of mind necessary to discharge their responsibilities on the Board in light of the Bank's business and risk profile;
- b) Have a record of integrity and good repute;
- c) Have sufficient time to fully carry out their responsibilities;
- d) Not have any conflicts of interest that may impede their ability to perform their duties independently and objectively and subject them to undue influence from:
  - i. Other approved persons, controllers or other connected parties;
  - ii. Past or present positions held; or
  - iii. Personal, professional or other economic relationships with other approved persons (or with other entities within the group); and
- e) Not have more than two directorships of Bahraini banks, bearing in mind that two directorships of licensees within the same license category (e.g. 'Retail Bank') are not permitted.

The Bank must provide the following information about the election or re-election of a Director on its website or send it to the shareholders personally by any approved means starting from the date of the invitation to hold the meeting of the General Assembly, and it is also obliged to include in its annual report:

- a) The term to be served, which may not exceed three (3) years;
- b) Biographical details and professional qualifications;
- c) In the case of an independent Director, a statement that the Board has determined that the applicable rules and criteria of independent Director have been met;
- d) Other Directorships held:
- e) Particulars of other positions which involve significant time commitments,
- f) Details of relationships between:
  - a) The candidate and the Bank, and
  - b) The candidate and other Directors of the Bank, and
  - c) Any information required by the Commercial Companies Law or its Executive Regulation.

The Chairperson of the Board should confirm to shareholders when proposing re-election of a Director that, following a formal performance evaluation, the person's performance continues to be effective and continues to demonstrate commitment to the role. Where an independent Director has served three consecutive terms on the Board, such Director will lose his independence status and must not be classified as an independent Director if reappointed.



#### **BOARD MEMBERS INDUCTION**

The Board must ensure that each new Director receives a formal and tailored induction and has access to ongoing training on relevant issues which may involve internal or external resources to ensure their effective contribution to the Board from the beginning of their term.

The induction programmes include meetings with Senior Management, visits to the Bank's facilities, presentations regarding strategic plans, significant financial, accounting and risk management issues, compliance programs, and meeting with its internal and external auditors and legal counsel.

All continuing Directors must be invited to attend orientation meetings and all Directors must continually educate themselves as to the Bank's business and corporate governance.

### BANK'S REMUNERATION STRUCTURE AND ASSOCIATED POLICIES FOR APPROVED PERSONS AND MATERIAL RISK-TAKERS

For detailed rules and guidance on the Bank's remuneration policies for Approved Persons and Material Risk-Takers developed under the requirements on the HC Module, as per the Bank's Remuneration Policy.



#### 25. ESTABLISHMENT OF MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE

The Board must establish a clear and efficient management structure.

#### 26. ESTABLISHMENT OF MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE

The Board is required at a minimum to approve the selection of and oversee the performance of the CEO, CFO and the heads of risk management, compliance and internal audit. The Board must appoint Senior Management authority whose responsibility must include management and operation of the activities of the Bank, to report to the Board and to be under the direction and oversight of the Board.

### 27. TITLES, AUTHORITIES, DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

Senior management must:

- a) Be selected through an appropriate promotion or recruitment process which considers the qualifications and competencies required for the position in question;
- b) Have the necessary experience, competencies, personal qualities and integrity to manage the businesses and employees under their supervision;
- c) Be subject to regular training to maintain and enhance their competencies and stay up to date on developments relevant to their areas of responsibility;
- d) Assess the training needs of staff across all levels throughout the organisation taking into account the existing skills and competencies and laws and regulations and ensure that such training is provided by competent and skilled personnel (whether internal or external);
- e) Act within the scope of their responsibilities which must be clearly defined.
- f) Independently assess and question the policies, processes and procedures of the Bank with the intent to identify and initiate management action on issues requiring improvement.
- g) Not interfere in the independent duties of the risk management, compliance and internal audit functions:
- h) Carry out and manage the Bank's activities in compliance with laws and regulations, and in a manner consistent with the business strategy, risk appetite, business plans and remuneration and other policies approved by the Board:
- i) Have a robust governance framework for all management committees;

#### Not primarily control the:

- a) Remuneration system in the Bank;
- b) Actively communicate and consult with the control functions on management's major plans and activities so that the control functions can effectively discharge their responsibilities;
- c) Provide the Board and its committees with timely, complete, accurate and understandable information and documents so that they are equipped for upholding their responsibilities and keep them adequately informed and updated on a timely basis about material issues including:
  - i. Changes in the implementation of business strategy, risk strategy and risk appetite;
  - ii. The Bank's performance and financial condition;
  - iii. Breaches of risk limits or regulations;
  - iv. Internal control failures, frauds and cyber-security incidents;
  - v. Legal or regulatory concerns;
  - vi. Customer complaints; and
  - vii. Issues raised as a result of the Bank's whistleblowing policy.



d) This must be done with the advice of the NRGSC, and in consultation with the CEO, to whom the other senior managers should normally report.

#### 28. COMPLIANCE

- a) Board's Risk and Compliance Committee is responsible to oversee the Compliance Risk.
- b) For guidance on compliance risk and the compliance function, the Bank should refer to the Basel Committee publication, "Compliance and the compliance function in Banks".
- c) The Bank should carry out review of its compliance with the principles in this paper on a regular basis.
- d) The expression "Compliance Function" is used to describe staff carrying out compliance duties.
- e) The expression "Compliance Risk" refers to the risk of legal or regulatory sanctions, material or financial loss, or loss to reputation a Bank may suffer as a result of its failure to comply with laws, regulations, rules, reporting requirements, standards and codes of conduct applicable to its activities, rather than compliance with a Bank's internal limits or procedures.
- f) The structure, powers, responsibilities, policies and procedures relating to the compliance function of the Bank are duly elaborated in the Compliance Policy of the Bank and is approved by the Board.
- g) The Bank must establish an effective compliance framework which is appropriate for the size and complexity of the Bank's operations, for managing the Banks's compliance risk.
- h) The Board is responsible for overseeing the management of the Bank's compliance risk. The Board must establish a permanent and effective independent compliance function and approve the Bank's compliance policies for identifying, assessing, monitoring, reporting, and advising on compliance risk. The Board must assess the extent to which the Bank is managing its compliance risk effectively. The Board must also ensure that the agenda for the meetings of the Board or the designed Board committee includes compliance as a topic at least every quarter.
- Senior management is responsible for the effective management of the Bank's compliance risk.
- j) Senior management is responsible for establishing the operating framework and the processes to support a permanent and an effective compliance function. It is responsible for establishing and communicating a written compliance policy through all levels of the Bank for ensuring that it is adhered to in practice. It is responsible also for approving the Bank's compliance procedures for identifying, assessing, monitoring, reporting, and advising on compliance risk.
- k) The compliance policy must be approved by the Board and must address the following:
  - i. The role and responsibilities of the compliance function and its separation from the internal audit function:
  - ii. Measures to ensure its independence;
  - iii. Its relationship with other risk management functions within the bank and with the internal audit function;
  - iv. In cases where compliance responsibilities are carried out by staff in different departments, and how these responsibilities are to be allocated among the departments;
  - v. Its right to obtain access to information necessary to carry out its responsibilities, and the corresponding duty of bank staff to co-operate in supplying this information:
  - vi. Its right to conduct investigations of possible breaches of the relevant laws and regulations and the compliance policy and to appoint outside experts to perform this task if appropriate;
  - vii. Its right to be able freely to express and disclose its findings to the Board or to the designated Board committee, (e.g.,. the Audit Committee or the NRGSC of the Board;); and

## Bahrain Islamic Bank B.S.C. (BisB) Corporate Governance Policy



- viii. The basic principles to be followed by management and staff describing the main processes by which compliance risks are to be identified and managed through all levels of the organisation.
- The Board must organise their compliance function and set priorities for the management of their compliance risk in a way that is consistent with their own risk management strategy and structures.
- m) The compliance function must be independent and effective. It must be headed by an executive or senior staff member, the Head of Compliance, with overall responsibility for the Bank's compliance function.
- n) Head of Compliance shall operate in accordance with and comply with the responsibilities and obligations in the regulations applicable to them under the HC Module.
- o) The compliance function must not be outsourced.



#### 29. INTERNAL AUDIT

- a) The Bank must establish and implement an effective and independent internal audit function which provides an independent and objective assurance to the Board and Senior Management on the quality and effectiveness of the Bank's internal control, risk management and governance systems and processes, to protect the Bank and its reputation. It shall operate and be bound by the relevant provisions of the HC Module and the Internal Audit Charter of the Bank.
- b) The internal audit function must develop an independent and informed view of the risks faced by the Bank based on its access to all Bank records and data, its enquiries, and its professional competence. The internal audit function must discuss its views, findings and conclusions directly with the AC and, with the Board at their routine quarterly meetings, (if necessary).
- c) The structure, powers, responsibilities, policies and procedures relating to the internal audit function of the Bank are duly elaborated in the Internal Audit Policy of the Bank and is approved by the Board.
- d) The Bank must have an internal audit charter that articulates the purpose, standing and authority of the internal audit function within the Bank in a manner that promotes an effective and independent internal audit function as described in the HC Module.
- e) The internal audit charter must be drawn up and reviewed annually by the head of internal audit and approved by the Board or Audit Committee. It must be available to all internal stakeholders, and in certain circumstances, such as listed entities, to external stakeholders.
- f) The internal audit charter shall contain as a minimum such matters and requirements as detailed in the HC Module.



#### 30. RISK MANAGEMENT

- a) The Bank must have a strong and appropriate risk management framework which complies with the requirements of the HC Module and:
  - i. Includes a strong risk culture, and a well-developed risk appetite articulated through the risk appetite statement (**RAS**);
  - ii. Outlines actions to be taken when the stated risk limits are breached, including disciplinary actions for excessive risk-taking, escalation procedures and notification to the Board; and
  - iii. Includes well-defined organisational responsibilities for risk management.

More specifically, the risk management framework should detail how the Bank will comply with the requirements in relation to risk management set out in the HC Module. It will include the key activities of the risk management function of the Bank including:

- b) Implementing the enterprise-wide risk governance framework, that includes appropriate policies, procedures and limits; Identifying material individual, aggregate and emerging risks including risks arising from potential mergers and acquisitions and hard to quantify risks, such as reputational risks;
- c) Regularly and on an ad-hoc basis, evaluating the risks faced by the Bank and its overall risk profile. The risk assessment process must include ongoing analysis of existing risks as well as the identification of new or emerging risks. The results of such assessments must be reported to both the Risk Committee and senior management;
- d) Ongoing monitoring of the risk taking activities, and risk exposures in line with the Board approved risk, policies and appetite;
- e) Establishing an early warning or trigger system for breaches of the Bank's risk appetite or limits;
- f) Using risk measurement and modelling techniques in addition to qualitative risk analysis and monitoring:
- g) Evaluating possible ways to mitigate risk exposure;
- h) Reporting regularly to the risk committee and senior management on risks, including but not limited to, material exemptions and risk-mitigating actions;
- i) Regularly comparing actual performance against risk estimates (i.e. Backtesting) to assist in judging the accuracy and effectiveness of the risk management process and making necessary adjustments; and
- j) Challenging decisions that give rise to material risk.



## 31. INDEPENDENT RISK MANAGEMENT FUNCTION AND CHIEF RISK OFFICER

- a) The Bank shall also establish an effective and independent Risk Management function with sufficient stature, independence and skilled resources commensurate with the Bank's size, complexity and risk profile and appoint a head of risk management function, referred to as the Chief Risk Officer (CRO) or any equivalent title. The role of the CRO must be independent and distinct from other executive functions, business line responsibilities and cannot be fulfilled by any person serving in any other senior management position. The CRO's performance, compensation and budget shall be reviewed and agreed by the NRGSC. The risk management function shall be compliant with the requirement of the HC Module and undertake the key activities outlined in it.
- b) Interaction between the CRO and the board should occur regularly and be documented adequately. Non-executive board members shall also have the right to meet regularly with the CRO in the absence of Senior Management. The CRO together with management must be actively engaged in monitoring performance relative to risk taking and risk limit adherence.
- c) The CRO has primary responsibility for overseeing the development and implementation of the Bank's enterprise-wide risk management framework. This includes the ongoing strengthening of risk management staff skills and enhancements to risk management systems, policies, processes, quantitative models and reports as necessary to ensure that the Bank's risk management capabilities are sufficiently robust and effective to fully support its strategic objectives and all of its risk-taking activities. The CRO is responsible for supporting the Board and the Board Risk & Compliance Committee, as appropriate, in its engagement with and oversight of the development of the Bank's risk strategy, RAS and for translating the risk appetite into a risk limits structure. The CRO's responsibilities also include participating in key decision-making processes (e.g. strategic planning, capital and liquidity planning, new products and services development and compensation design and operation). The risk management function must have access to all business lines that have the potential to generate material risk to the Bank as well as to relevant risk- bearing subsidiaries, associated companies and overseas branches.
- d) The CRO must have sufficient organisational stature, authority, seniority within the organisation and necessary skills to oversee the Bank's risk management activities.
- e) The CRO must consistently remind staff, through a regular process, under the sponsorship of the CEO, of the risk management requirements and enhance a common understanding of these requirements across the Bank in order to create a culture of risk awareness.
- f) The approval, dismissal or any decision affecting the CRO position must be approved by the Board, at the recommendation of the BRCC or [Audit Committee]. In the event the CRO is removed for any reason, this must be disclosed publicly. The Bank must also discuss the reasons for such removal with the CBB. The CRO's performance, compensation and budget must be reviewed and approved by the Board's NRGSC.



#### 32. BOARD RISK & COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE

- 1. The Bank must establish a Board Risk & Compliance Committee (BRCC) of at least three (3) the majority of whom must be independent directors. In addition, the committee members must have experience in risk management issues and practices and have no conflict of interest with any other duties they may have. The BRCC may not have the CEO or other members of senior management of the Bank as members and shall be chaired by an independent Director who is (i) not the Chairperson of the Board (unless they are considered independent) and (ii) not the chairperson of any other Board committee.
- 2. The BRCC must at a minimum:
  - a) Recommend the appointment or removal of the CRO or equivalent;
  - b) Discuss all risk strategies on both an aggregated basis and by type of risk; and
  - c) make recommendations to the Board, and on the risk appetite;
  - d) Ensure that:
    - i. Risks are identified, measured, aggregated, controlled, mitigated, monitored and reported on an ongoing basis across all business lines, the Bank as a whole, its subsidiaries and overseas branches (if any);
    - ii. Risk identification and measurement include both quantitative and qualitative elements:
    - iii. Each key risk has a policy, process and controls;
    - iv. The Bank has sufficient and robust management information system and policies, supported by appropriate control procedures and processes, designed to ensure that the Bank's risk identification, measurement, aggregation, controlling, mitigation, monitoring and reporting capabilities are commensurate with the licensee's size, complexity and risk profile. The sophistication of the Bank's risk management information system and internal control infrastructure must keep pace with changes to the Bank's risk profile, the external risk landscape and industry practices;
    - v. The Bank's risk management infrastructure, including a sufficiently robust data infrastructure, data governance and architecture and information technology infrastructure keeps pace with developments such as balance sheet and revenue growth, increasing complexity of the Bank's business, risk configuration or operating structure, geographical expansion, mergers and acquisitions, or the introduction of new products or business lines;
    - vi. Senior management has in place processes to promote the bank's adherence to the approved risk policies and risk appetite;
    - vii. The Bank's policies must determine the key management decisions that must be taken by more than one person;
    - viii. The Bank has an adequate communication within the organisation about risk, both across the organisation and through reporting to the Board and senior management;
    - ix. The Bank has a strong risk culture that promotes risk awareness and encourages open communication and challenge about risk-taking across the organisation as well as vertically to and from the Board and senior management; and
    - x. The Bank has adequate escalation procedures on risks related matters.
  - d) Review and approve the internal and external audit and compliance scope;
  - e) Receive internal and external audit and compliance reports and ensure that the senior management is taking necessary corrective actions in a timely manner to address any control weaknesses, non-compliance with policies, laws and regulations, and other problems identified by auditors, the head of compliance and other control functions;
  - f) Assess once a year the extent to which the licensee is managing its compliance risk effectively;

## Bahrain Islamic Bank B.S.C. (BisB) Corporate Governance Policy



- g) Ensure that the agenda for their meetings includes compliance and internal audit issues at least every quarter;
- h) Recommend the appointment and dismissal of the heads of internal audit and compliance functions. The Bank must also discuss the reasons for their dismissal with the CBB:
- 3. Advise the Board on the Bank's risk appetite, overseeing senior management's implementation of the RAS, reporting on the state of risk culture in the Bank, and interacting with and overseeing the CRO;
- 4. Oversee the strategies for capital and liquidity management as well as for all relevant risks of the Bank, such as credit, market, operational, interest rate risk in the banking book and reputational risks, to ensure that they are consistent with the stated risk appetite;
- 5. Commission every five (5) years a quality review of the effectiveness and efficiency of the risk management framework and function by a third-party consultant, other than the external auditor in accordance with the framework outlined in the HC Module. The results of such independent review must be provided to the CBB by 31st May of the relevant year; and
- 6. Receive regular reporting and communication from the CRO and other relevant functions about the Bank's current risk profile, current state of the risk culture, utilisation against the established risk appetite and limits, limit breaches and mitigation plans.

The CBB requires banks must avoid organisational silos that can impede effective sharing of risk information across the organisation and can result in decisions being taken in isolation from the rest of the Bank. Accordingly, the Board, senior management and control functions must reevaluate established practices in order to encourage greater communication. In addition, there must be effective communication and coordination between the Audit Committee and the Risk Committee to facilitate the exchange of information and effective coverage of all risks, including emerging risks, and any needed adjustments to the risk governance framework of the Bank.



#### 33. ROLE OF BOARD AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT

- a) The Board's role in respect of risk management is to define the Bank's risk appetite and ensure that the Bank's risk management framework is aligned with the Bank's strategic, capital strategies, financial plans and compensation practices. This includes the preparation of a detailed policy that sets specific bank-wide prudential limits on the Bank's activities. The Bank's risk appetite must be clearly conveyed through the RAS which can be easily understood by all relevant parties, including the Board, Senior Management and Bank employees.
- b) The Bank's RAS must specifically:
  - i. include both quantitative and qualitative considerations;
  - ii. establish the individual and aggregate level and types of risk that the Bank is willing to assume;
  - iii. define the boundaries and business considerations in accordance with which the Bank is expected to operate:
  - iv. be aligned with the Bank's strategic, capital and financial plans and compensation packages; and
  - v. be communicated effectively throughout the Bank, linking it to daily operational decision-making and establishing the means to raise risk issues and strategic concerns across the Bank on a timely and proactive basis.
- c) The Board must ensure that:
  - i. a sound risk management culture is established throughout the Bank;
  - ii. appropriate limits are established that are consistent with the Bank's risk appetite, risk profile and capital strength, and that are understood by, and regularly communicated to the relevant staff:
  - iii. policy and processes are developed for risk-taking that are consistent with the Risk Management Strategy and the established risk appetite;
  - iv. uncertainties attached to risk measurement are recognised; and
  - v. Senior Management is taking all necessary steps to monitor and control all material risks consistent with the approved strategies and risk appetite.
- d) The Board and Senior Management must possess sufficient knowledge of all major business lines to ensure that appropriate policy, controls and risk monitoring systems are implemented effectively. The Board must ensure collectively that it has the necessary expertise to understand the activities in which the Bank is involved and the associated risks. The Board and Senior Management must remain informed, on an on-going basis, about these risks as financial markets, risk management practices and the Bank's activities evolve. In addition, the Board and Senior Management must ensure that accountability and lines of authority are clearly delineated.
- e) Before embarking on new lines of business or activities, the Board and Senior Management must identify and review the changes in risk profile arising from these potential new activities and ensure that the infrastructure and internal controls necessary to manage any related risks, are in place.
- f) Before embarking on new or complex products, Senior Management must identify and review the changes in risk profile arising from these potential new products and ensure that the infrastructure and internal controls necessary to manage any related risks, are in place.
- g) Senior Management must understand the underlying assumptions regarding accounting treatment, business models, valuation and risk management practices. In addition, Senior Management must evaluate the potential risk exposure if those assumptions fail.
- h) The structure, powers, responsibilities, policies and procedures relating to the risk management function of the Bank are duly elaborated in the Credit & Risk Management Policy of the Bank and is approved by the Board.



#### POLICY, PROCEDURES, LIMITS AND CONTROLS

- a) The Bank's policy and procedures must provide specific guidance for the implementation of broad risk management strategies and must establish, where appropriate, internal limits for the various types of risk to which the Bank may be exposed. These limits must consider the Bank's role in the financial system and be defined in relation to the Bank's capital, total assets, earnings, or, where adequate measures exist, its overall risk level.
- b) Specifically, the Bank's policy, procedures and limits must:
  - provide for adequate and timely identification, measurement, monitoring, control, and mitigation of all risks, including the risks posed by its lending, investing, trading, securitisation, off-balance sheet, fiduciary, and other significant activities at the business line and Bank-wide levels;
  - ii. ensure that the economic substance of a Bank's risk exposures, including reputational risk and valuation uncertainty, are fully recognised and incorporated into the Bank's risk management processes;
  - iii. be consistent with the Bank's stated goals and objectives, as well as its overall financial strength;
  - iv. clearly delineate accountability and lines of authority across the Bank's various business activities, and ensure there is a clear separation between business lines and the risk management function;
  - v. escalate and address breaches of internal position limits;
  - vi. provide for the review of new businesses and products by bringing together all relevant risk management, control and business lines, to ensure that the Bank is able to manage and control the activity, prior to it being initiated; and
  - vii. include a schedule and process for reviewing the policy, procedures and limits, and for updating them as appropriate.

#### MONITORING AND REPORTING OF RISK

- a) The Bank's MIS must provide the Board and senior management with timely and relevant information concerning their risk profile, in a clear and concise manner. This information must include all risk exposures, including those that are off-balance sheet. Senior management must be able to understand the assumptions behind, and limitations inherent in, specific risk measures.
- b) The Bank must also establish appropriate risk management methodologies, tools and, models, and systems commensurate with the nature and complexity of the Bank's business.
- c) If the Bank employs the use of models to measure components of risk, the Bank must establish model governance frameworks including regulatory validation and testing.
- d) The information systems of the Bank must be adequate (both under normal circumstances and in periods of stress) for measuring, assessing and reporting on the size, composition and quality of exposures on a Bank-wide basis across all risk types, products, countries, region, etc. and counterparties. Reports generated must reflect the Bank's risk profile, capital and liquidity needs, and must be provided on a timely basis to the Board and senior management. The MIS must be capable of capturing limit breaches, and there must be procedures in place to promptly report such breaches to senior management, as well as to ensure that the appropriate follow-up actions are taken.



#### 34. COMMUNICATION BETWEEN BOARD AND SHAREHOLDERS

The Bank must communicate with shareholders, encourage their participation, and respect their rights.

#### 35. CONDUCT OF SHAREHOLDERS' MEETING

- a) The Board must observe both the letter and the intent of the Company Law's requirements and its Executive Regulation for shareholder meetings. Among other things:
  - i. Notices of meetings must be honest, accurate and not misleading. They must clearly state and, where necessary, explain the nature of the business of the meeting;
  - ii. Meetings must be held during normal business hours and at a place convenient for the greatest number of shareholders to attend;
  - iii. Notices of meetings must encourage shareholders to attend shareholder meetings and, if not possible, to participate by proxy and must refer to procedures for appointing a proxy and for directing the proxy how to vote on a particular resolution. The proxy agreement must list the agenda items and must specify the vote (e.g. "yes", "no" or "abstain");
  - iv. Meeting can be held, and shareholders can attend and vote in meetings, by way of an electronic system in compliance with the Commercial Companies Law and its Executive Regulation and the applicable laws and regulations in this connection;
  - v. Notices must ensure that all material information and documentation is provided to shareholders on each agenda item for any shareholder meeting, including but not limited to any recommendations or dissents of Directors;
  - vi. The Board must propose a separate resolution at any meeting on each substantially separate issue, so that unrelated issues are not "bundled" together;
  - vii. In meetings where Directors are to be elected or removed the Board must ensure that each person is voted on separately, so that the shareholders can evaluate each person individually;
  - viii. The Chairman of the meeting must encourage questions from shareholders, including questions regarding the Bank's corporate governance Policies;
  - ix. The minutes of the meeting must be made available to shareholders upon their request as soon as possible but not later than thirty (30) days after the meeting; and
  - x. Disclosure of all material facts must be made to the shareholders by the Chairperson prior to any vote by the shareholders.
- b) The Bank should require all Directors to attend and be available to answer questions from shareholders at any shareholder meeting, and in particular to ensure that the chairs of the audit, Nomination, Remuneration, Governance and Sustainability committees are ready to answer appropriate questions regarding matters within their committee's responsibility (confidential and proprietary business information may be kept confidential).
- c) The Bank should require its external auditor to attend the annual shareholders' meeting and be available to answer shareholders' questions concerning the conduct and conclusions of the audit.
- d) In respect of any shareholders' meeting, the Bank must provide the draft agenda to the CBB for its review and comment, at least five (5) business days prior to communicating with the shareholders or publishing in the press,.
- e) The Bank must ensure that CBB's prior approval has been obtained for any shareholder meeting agenda which require CBB's prior approval under relevant regulations have been obtained, prior to the meeting taking place.
- f) The Bank must invite a representative of the CBB to attend any shareholders' meetings taking place. The invitation must be provided to the CBB at least five (5) business days prior to the meeting taking place.

## Bahrain Islamic Bank B.S.C. (BisB) Corporate Governance Policy



- g) Within a maximum of fifteen (15) calendar days of any shareholders' meetings referred to above, the Bank must provide the CBB a copy of the minutes of the meeting.
- h) The Bank should maintain a website. The Bank should dedicate a specific section of its website to describing shareholders' rights to participate and vote at each shareholders' meeting, and should post significant documents relating to meetings including the full text of notices and minutes. The Bank may also consider an electronic means for shareholders' communications including an appointment of proxies. For confidential information, the Bank should grant a controlled access to such information to its shareholders.
- i) In notices of meetings at which Directors are to be elected or removed the Bank should ensure that:
  - Where the number of candidates exceeds the number of available seats, the notice
    of the meeting should explain the voting method by which the successful candidates
    will be selected and the method to be used for counting of votes; and
  - ii. The notice of the meeting should present a factual and objective view of the candidates so that shareholders may make an informed decision on any appointment of the Board.



#### 36. DIRECT SHAREHOLDER COMMUNICATION

The Chairman of the Board (and other Directors as appropriate) must maintain continuing personal contact with controllers to solicit their views and understand their concerns. The Chairman must ensure that the views of shareholders are communicated to the Board as a whole. The Chairman must discuss governance and strategy with controllers. The Board should encourage investors, particularly institutional investors, to help in evaluating the Bank's corporate governance.

#### 37. CONTROLLERS

The Chairman and other Directors must actively encourage the Controller nominated Directors to make a considered use of their position and to fully respect the rights of other shareholders.

#### SHAREHOLDER'S RIGHTS

All shares issued by the Bank shall be ordinary shares that confer equal rights and liabilities to the shareholders.

All rights conferred to the shareholders shall be established in accordance with the provisions of the Commercial Companies Law, and in particular the right to the following:

- a) Receive entitlements of the net profits which have been distributed by way of cash or the issuance of shares:
- b) Receive entitlements of the Bank's funds and assets upon its liquidation;
- c) Participate in the management of the Bank's business, including attending the Bank's ordinary and extraordinary general meetings, participate in its discussions, and vote on its resolutions in accordance with the Bank's corporate documents;
- d) Dispose of shares owned and to have the priority right to subscribe to new shares in accordance with the Commercial Companies Law and any other orders and resolution issued to regulate the procedures of takeovers, mergers and acquisitions as issued by the concerned Minister of Commerce;
- e) Access the Bank's records, financial books, and documents in a manner that does not prejudice the Bank's interests or financial position or the interest of any third party and does not contravene with the provisions of the Commercial Companies Law and its Executive Regulation;
- f) Obtain a printed information sheet which includes the Bank's budget for the financial year ended, profit and loss account, report of the Board of Directors, and auditor's report;
- g) Hold the Board accountable and pursue the required legal actions and proceedings against them and claim the annulment of any resolution issued by the Bank's general assembly or Board that is in breach of the Commercial Companies Law or the Bank's corporate documents in accordance with the provisions of the Commercial Companies Law;
- h) A shareholder who commence legal proceedings against the Bank, its Chairperson, members of the Board, or a member of its executive management before the competent court, may request to compel the defendant(s) in such proceedings with the following:
  - i. The provision of any information and/or documentation that the defendant(s) relied upon in their defence submitted to the court; and
  - ii. The provision of any information and/or documentation which evidence the facts identified in the shareholder's claim or any other information and/or documentation which may be relevant to the subject of their claim, without the need to specifically identify the information or documentation needed. The shareholder may also request to oblige third parties the submission of such information or documentation so required; and
  - iii. Nominate members of the Board.



#### 38. CORPORATE GOVERNANCE DISCLOSURE

The Bank must disclose its corporate governance.

# 39. DISCLOSURE UNDER THE COMPANY LAW AND CBB Rule Book and Listing Rules

In the Bank:

- a) Policy must include the principles and rules of the HC Module;
- b) The Bank must publish the corporate governance Policy on its website:
- c) At each annual shareholders' meeting, the Board must report on the Bank's compliance with its Policies and the HC Module, and explain the extent if any to which it has varied them or believes that any variance or non-compliance was justified;
- d) At each annual shareholder's meeting, the Board must also report on further items listed in Public Disclosure Module (Module PD). Such information should be maintained on the Bank's website or held at the Bank premises on behalf of the shareholders; and
  - e) The Bank must disclose its annual corporate governance report on the Bahrain Bourse's website at least fourteen (14) days prior to the date of the annual shareholders' meeting.

#### 40. BOARD'S RESPONSIBILITY FOR DISCLOSURE

The Board must oversee the process of disclosure and communications with internal and external stakeholders. The Board must ensure that disclosures made by the Bank are fair, transparent, comprehensive, and timely and reflect the character of the Bank and the nature, complexity and risks inherent in the Bank's business activities.

Disclosure policies must be reviewed and implemented for compliance with the CBB guidelines and Bahrain Bourse Listing Rules' disclosure requirements.

#### 41. DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS IN THE ANNUAL REPORT

The following information relating to corporate governance must be disclosed in the annual report:

- a) Information about the Board structure (e.g. the size of the Board, Board committees, function of committees and membership showing executive, non-executive and independent members, number and names of independent Board members), and the basic organizational structure (e.g. lines of business structure and legal entity structure);
- b) Information about the profession, business title and experience in years of each Board member and the qualifications and experience in years of all senior managers;
- c) Information about the formation of the Board, including the representation of each gender as a percentage;
- d) Descriptive information on the managerial structure, including: (i) Committees; (ii) Segregation of duties; (iii) Reporting lines; and (iv) Responsibilities;
- e) Descriptive information on the performance-linked incentive structure for Approved Persons (including but not limited to remuneration policies, executive compensation and stock options;
- f) Nature and extent of transactions with related parties (as defined by AAOIFI and IFRS see also PD Module 1.3.23(d));
- g) Approval process for related party transactions;
- h) Information about any changes in the structures (as mentioned in Subparagraphs PD Module -1.3.10(a) to PD1.3.10(c) above) from prior periods;



- i) The communications strategy approved by the Board (including the use of the Bank's website) which should undertake to perform at least the following: (i)The disclosure of all relevant information to stakeholders on a timely basis in a timely manner; and (ii) The provision of at least the last five (5) years of financial data on the Bank's website;
- j) Distribution of ownership of shares by nationality;
- k) Directors' and senior managers' trading of the Bank's shares during the year, on an individual basis:
- I) Distribution of ownership of shares by directors and senior managers, on an individual basis:
- m) Distribution of ownership of shares by size of shareholder;
- n) Ownership of shares by government;
- o) The Board's functions rather than a general statement (which could be disclosed simply as the Board's legal obligations under various laws) the "mandate" of the Board should be set out:
- p) The types of material transactions that require Board approval;
- q) Board terms and start date for each term for each Director;
- r) What the Board does to induct, educate and orient new Directors;
- s) Election system of directors and any termination arrangements;
- t) Whether the Board has adopted a written code of ethical business conduct, and if so the text of that code and a statement of how the Board monitors compliance;
- u) Minimum number of Board committee meetings compared with the actual dates and number of Board and committee meetings, individual attendance of each director and the work of committees and any significant issues arising during the period;
- v) Review of internal control processes and procedures;
- w) Directors responsibility with regard to the preparation of financial statements;
- x) Board of Directors whether or not the Board, its committees and individual directors are regularly assessed with respect to their effectiveness and contribution;
- y) The Bank must maintain a website.
- z) Descriptive information on any investor/ consumer awareness programmes for information on new products and services;
- aa) Information on any mediation and advice bureaus for investors and customers set up by the Bank, including clearly written procedures for logging of complaints;
- bb) Social functions and charitable contributions of the Bank;
- cc) Descriptive information on the governance arrangements, systems and controls employed by the Bank to ensure Shari'a compliance and on how these meet applicable AAOIFI standards, and if there is less than full compliance, an explanation of the reasons for noncompliance;
- dd) How non-Shari'a-compliant earnings and expenditure occur and the manner in which they are disposed of:
- ee) The annual zakah contributions of the Bank, where relevant:
- ff) Aggregate remuneration paid to Board members;
- gg) Key features and objectives of the remuneration policy of the Bank for board members, Shari'a Board and Senior Management as well as the frequency of review of the remuneration structure and the extent to which the policy is applicable to foreign subsidiaries and branches; and
- hh) Aggregate remuneration paid to Senior Management.
- ii) Remuneration paid to Board members in accordance with the Commercial Companies Law and its Executive Regulation; and
- jj) Key features and objectives of the remuneration policy of the Bank for approved persons and material risk-takers as well as the frequency of review of the remuneration structure and the extent to which the policy is applicable to foreign subsidiaries and branches; and



kk) Remuneration paid to senior management in accordance with the Commercial Companies Law and its Executive Regulation.

#### 42. DISCLOSURES TO SHAREHOLDERS

The Bank must also disclose to their shareholders the following information:

- Names of shareholders owning 5% or more and, if they act in concert, a description of the voting, shareholders' or other agreements among them relating to acting in concert, and of any other direct and indirect relationships among them or with the Bank or other shareholders;
- b) Information on the directorships held by the directors on other boards;
- c) Director's trading of the Bank's shares during the year;
- d) Audit fees charged by the external auditor;
- e) Non-audit services provided by the external auditor and fees;
- f) Reasons for any switching of auditors and reappointing of auditors; and
- g) Conflict of Interest any issues arising must be reported, in addition describe any steps the Board takes to ensure directors exercise independent judgment in considering transactions and agreements in respect of which a director or executive officer has a material interest.
- h) The Bank must disclose in the annual report any abstention from voting motivated by a conflict of interest and must disclose to its shareholders any authorisation of a conflict of interest contract or transaction in accordance with the Commercial Companies Law.
  - i) The Bank must publish a summary of their internal corporate governance policies on their website.



#### **GOVERNANCE AND DISCLOSURE PER SHARI'A PRINCIPLES**

- a) The Bank is guided by the Principles of Islamic Shari'a hence, it has additional responsibilities to the stakeholders. The Bank is subject to additional governance requirements and disclosures to provide assurance to stakeholders that they are following Shari'a Principles. In ensuring compliance with Shari'a principles, the Bank must establish an independent Shari'a Supervisory Board consisting of at least three Shari'a scholars and complying with AAOIFI's Governance Standards for Islamic Financial Institutions No.1 and No.2.
- b) The Board shall set up a Corporate Governance Committee. At BisB, the NRGSC assumes the corporate governance oversight responsibilities.
- c) The Audit Committee shall communicate and co-ordinate with the Bank's Corporate Governance Committee and the Shari'a Supervisory Board ("SSB") (where applicable) to ensure that information on compliance with Islamic Shari'a rules and principles is reported in a timely manner.
- d) The Corporate Governance Committee established under Chapter HC-9 shall consider the following:
  - An independent director to chair the Corporate Governance Committee. The Chairman of the Corporate Governance Committee should not only possess the relevant skills, such as the ability to read and understand financial statements, but should also be able to coordinate and link the complementary roles and functions of the Corporate Governance Committee and the Audit Committee;
  - ii. Whenever possible a Shari'a scholar who is an SSB member for the purpose of leading the Corporate Governance Committee on Shari'a related governance issues (if any), and also to coordinate and link the complementary roles and functions of the Corporate Governance Committee and the SSB; and If a Sharia member is not available, Sharia governance issues are discussed in the annual meeting between SSB and the Board, in addition to an annual meeting between SSB Executive Committee and the Audit Committee. Any topics related to Sharia governance are also discussed in the Sharia Board meetings; and
  - iii. An Independent Director who can offer different skills to the committee, such as legal expertise and business proficiency, which are considered particularly relevant by the Board of directors for cultivating a good corporate governance culture and deemed "fit and proper" by the CBB.
- e) The Corporate Governance Committee shall be empowered to:
  - i. Oversee and monitor the implementation of the governance policy framework by working together with the management, the Audit Committee and the SSB; and
  - ii. Provide the Board of Directors with reports and recommendations based on its findings in the exercise of its functions.
- f) The Bank must comply with all AAOIFI issued accounting standards as well as applicable Shari'a pronouncements issued by the Shari'a Board of AAOIFI. The Islamic Bank Licensee must have a separate function of Shari'a review to verify compliance with the above. The internal Shari'a review must be carried out in accordance with AAOIFI governance standard No.3. The Shari'a review function may be located in the Internal audit function of the Bank.



#### 43. PRINCIPLES OF BUSINESS

The Bank strictly adheres to the 10 Principles of Business mandated by the CBB in its PB Module.

- a) Integrity
- b) Conflicts of Interest
- c) Due Skill, Care and Diligence
- d) Confidentiality
- e) Market Conduct
- f) Customer Assets
- g) Customer Interests
- h) Relations with Regulators/Supervisors
- i) Adequate Resources
- j) Management, Systems & Controls

The Principles of Business must be covered as part of the Bank's Approved Persons and employee's code of conduct.